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EUGENE WATER & ELECTRIC BOARD 
WORK SESSION 

July 27, 2022 
5:30 P.M. 

 
 
Commissioners Present: John Brown, President; John Barofsky, Mindy Schlossberg, 
Matt McRae Commissioners 
 
Commissioners Absent: Sonya Carlson, Vice President  
 
Others Present: Frank Lawson, General Manager; Megan Capper, Energy Resources 
Manager; Aaron Bush, Energy Resource Analyst; Jonathan Hart, Interim Power 
Planning Supervisor; Ben Ulrich, Senior Energy Resource Analyst 
 
President Brown called the Work Session to order at 5:30 p.m. 
 
Welcome and Introduction 
Ms. Capper welcomed everyone to the Work Session and introduced members of the 
Power Planning Team. 
 
IRP Portfolio Exercise & Discussion 
Mr. Hart introduced and led those present in an Integrated Resource Planning (IRP) 
portfolio exercise. The exercise consisted of three rounds, in which each team would 
work together to fill in resource gaps by coming up with specific resource mixes, and is 
meant to simulate the resource planning process. 
 
Ms. Parisi wondered why the rules of the game used a constraint of 25 average mW of 
energy efficiency if it included demand management.  
 
Mr. Hart said that was a choice staff made to improve gameplay, but in reality, energy 
efficiency was a resource, he commented that some energy efficiency is cost effective 
while other forms of energy efficiency are more expensive. 
 
Mr. Ulrich added that the same was true for demand response. 
 
Commissioner McRae wondered when calculating the final cost of electricity, is carbon 
cost incorporated as a part of the price. 
 
Mr. Hart said carbon was included in the total cost of the portfolio. 
 
Commissioner Barofsky said the hardest part of the exercise for him, was trying to 
figure out what his customers were willing and able to afford – both environmentally and 
economically. He was concerned that some offerings might be too expensive to 
implement. 
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Commissioner Schlossberg said she was surprised that cost was not as limiting of a 
factor in the exercise as she thought it would be. 
 
President Brown asked if the costs were burdened; he said he was hesitant to adopt a 
portfolio that was a benefit in the present, but which became financially burdensome in 
the future. 
 
Mr. Hart replied the game required players to employ a levelized cost assumption for 
each of the resources, adding that the hydro cost assumption in the game was based 
on legacy costs rather than future projections. 
 
Mr. Ulrich clarified that the numbers in the game were “play” numbers, and he and his 
team would be back on August 2 for the regular session of the EWEB Board of 
Commissioners, at which they would go into more specifics regarding EWEB’s new 
resource options using actual numbers.  
 
Commissioner Barofsky asked if the utility was looking at past IRPs as a metric for this 
work. 
 
Mr. Lawson said they would look at past IRPs as part of the guidance and decision 
process.  
 
 
President Brown adjourned the Work Session at 7:04 p.m.  
 
 
 
 
 
Recorded by Rodney Cimburke 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
__________________________________  ___________________________________ 
 Assistant Secretary                                       President 



EUGENE WATER & ELECTRIC BOARD 
EXECUTIVE SESSION   

4200 ROOSEVELT BOULEVARD / VIRTUAL 
AUGUST 2, 2022 

 
Commissioners Present: John Brown, President; Sonya Carlson, Vice President;  
John Barofsky, Matt McRae, and Mindy Schlossberg Commissioners 
 
Others present: Frank Lawson, General Manager; Lisa Krentz, Generation Manager; 
Tim O’Dell, Right-of-Way Agent; Jared Rubin, Environmental & Property Supervisor; Mark 
Zinniker, Generation Engineering Supervisor; Jeremy Somogye, Generation Planner; 
Rod Price, Assistant General Manager; Lena Kostopulos, Chief Workforce Officer; 
Deborah Hart, Chief Financial Officer; Julie McGaughey, Chief Customer Officer; Karen 
Kelley, Chief Engineering & Operations Officer; Travis Knabe, Chief Information Officer; 
Holly Shugart, Administrative Assistant; Evan Irons-DeSiena, IT Support Specialist; Ken 
Baldwin, Physical Security Supervisor; Anne Kah, Administrative Services Manager. 
  
EXECUTIVE SESSION    
 
The Executive Session was called to order at 5:00 p.m. 
 
Pursuant to ORS 192.660 (2)(e)  
 
The EWEB Board of Commissioners met in Executive Session to conduct deliberations 
with persons designated by the governing body to negotiate real property transactions. 
 

President Brown adjourned the Executive Session meeting at 5:32 p.m.   

 
 
 
 

________________________________            ________________________________  
Assistant Secretary      President 
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EUGENE WATER & ELECTRIC BOARD  
REGULAR SESSION 

August 2, 2022 
5:45 P.M. 

 
 
Commissioners may pose questions to staff prior to the scheduled Board meeting.     
To view Commissioners’ pre-meeting questions and staff responses, visit 
http://www.eweb.org/about-us/board-of-commissioners/2022board-agendas-and-
minutes. 
 
Commissioners Present: John Brown, President; Sonya Carlson, Vice President; John 
Barofsky, Matt McRae, Mindy Schlossberg, Commissioners 
 
Others Present: Frank Lawson, General Manager; Aaron Bush, Energy Resource 
Analyst; Megan Capper, Energy Resources Manager; Deborah Hart, Chief Financial 
Officer; Greg Kelleher, Customer Operations Manager; Lisa Krentz, Generation 
Manager; Julie McGaughey, Chief Customer Officer; Rod Price, Assistant General 
Manager; Angelique Reel, Customer Service Supervisor; Marianne McElroy, Billing 
Operations Manager; Jeremy Somogye, Generation Engineering Planner IV; Ben Ulrich, 
Senior Energy Resource Analyst; Mark Zinniker, Generation Engineering Supervisor 
 
President Brown called the Regular Session to order at 5:54 p.m. 
 
Agenda Check 
There were no changes or additions to the agenda. 
 
Items from Board Members and General Manager 
Commissioner Schlossberg said she recently attended two upriver listening sessions, 
and she said it was very beneficial for her as an EWEB Commissioner to sit in on those 
sessions and talk to people in the upriver community. 
 
Commissioner McRae said that with the City of Eugene’s conversation about natural 
gas going into new construction, it would be prudent to be on the lookout for potential 
misinformation about EWEB’s role or capabilities, and he encouraged staff to continue 
to be proactive with communications to address any misinformation. 
 
President Brown reported that the Other Post-Employment Benefits (OPEB) Board met 
recently, and that the organization’s portfolio was down approximately $2 million. He 
also said there was an encampment of individuals on International Paper (IP) property 
just above the utility’s water intake, and that Mr. Lawson had a meeting on August 23, 
with IP leadership. 
 
Mr. Lawson said the last few weeks had presented many opportunities for EWEB 
ambassadors to mingle and talk with the community, and that staff had been excellent 

http://www.eweb.org/about-us/board-of-commissioners/2019-board-agendas-and-minutes
http://www.eweb.org/about-us/board-of-commissioners/2019-board-agendas-and-minutes
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in that regard. He said he looked forward to the meeting with IP, hoping that it would 
produce ideas for long-term solutions to the camping above EWEB’s intake issue. 
 
Public Input 
Gerry Aster of Vida spoke to the Board concerning the possible removal of Leaburg 
Dam. She asserted if the dam, and subsequently, Leaburg Lake were removed, it would 
have a devastating effect on an area already reeling ecologically and socioeconomically 
from the Holiday Farm Fire of 2020. Ms. Aster also said the removal of Leaburg Lake 
would have a large adverse effect on local tourism—the primary industry of the 
McKenzie River Valley. Finally, she offered that local property values were enhanced by 
the lake, and asked the Board to consider options that would preserve Leaburg Lake. 
 
Approval of Consent Calendar – A, Minutes and Routine Contracts 
MINUTES 
1. a. June 16, 2022 Work Session  
    b. July 5, 2022 Executive Session #1 
    c. July 5, 2022 Executive Session #2 
    d. July 5, 2022 Regular Session 
 
CONTRACTS 
2. Professional Underground Services, Inc. – for On-Call Boring and Potholing 
Services to support the Water Utility. $1,000,000 (over 5 years) based on Formal 
Invitation to Bid. 
 
Vice President Carlson moved to approve Consent Calendar – A. The motion 
passed unanimously 5:0. 
 
Approval of Consent Calendar – B, Non-routine Contracts and Other Consent 
Items 
CONTRACTS 
3. Catholic Community Services – for additional funds for Bill Assistance Income 
Verification Services. $350,000 (over 5 years) based on Direct Negotiation (Original 
contract amount was $140,000 and not previously approved by the Board). 
 
4. General Pacific Inc. – for Single Phase Padmounted Transformers. $250,000 based 
on Direct Negotiation / Sole Source. 
 
5. Jones Drilling Co., Inc. – for the construction, development, testing, and 
commissioning of new Water Wells in West Eugene. $245,270 based on Formal 
Invitation to Bid. 
 
6. Pacific Excavation, Inc. – for the construction of a new Potable Water Pump 
Station. $842,000 based on Formal Invitation to Bid. 
 
7. Western Utility/Telecom, Inc.– for a Dead-End Structure for Currin Substation. 
$289,000 based on Formal Invitation to Bid. 
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8. Wildish Construction, Co. – for the construction of an Access Road at EWEB’s 
Proposed Second Water Treatment Plant Property in Glenwood. $261,000 based on 
Formal Invitation to Bid. 
 
RESOLUTIONS 
9. Resolution No. 2217 – Board Policy Update – GP15 New Commissioner Orientation. 
 
10. Resolutions for the Appointment of Assistant Treasurer and Financial 
Depositories: 
Resolution No. 2218 – Appointment of Assistant Treasurer 
Resolution No. 2219 – Update to EWEB Signatories for Trust and Custodial 
Depositories 
Resolution No. 2220 – Update to EWEB Signatories for Local Depositories 
Resolution No. 2221 - Update to EWEB Signatories for Operational Depositories  
 
Vice President Carlson moved to approve Consent Calendar – B without Items 3 
and 7. The motion passed unanimously 5:0. 
 
Items Removed from the Consent Calendar 
Commissioner McRae wished to pull Items 3 and 7 from Consent Calendar – B. He 
wondered how many ratepayers EWEB was assisting with their energy bills, and how 
many requests for assistance were being denied. 
 
Mr. Kelleher said that EWEB assists approximately 4,200 ratepayers a year, and only 
denies around 30 per year. He added that EWEB uses the same system for customers 
who are using limited income incentives for weatherization and approximately 100 
customers per year go through that program.   
 
In response to Vice President Carlson’s question, Mr. Kelleher replied there were two 
entities who provided that service for EWEB: Catholic Community Services, and the City 
of Eugene through Campbell Community Center, to which EWEB paid a flat amount per 
income qualification. 
 
Commissioner McRae asked if the dead-end structure planned for Currin Substation 
was something that needed to be replaced anyway and was not for aesthetic purposes 
only. 
 
Mr. Lawson said that was correct. 
 
Commissioner McRae moved to approve Consent Calendar – B, Items 3 and 7. 
The motion passed unanimously 5:0. 
 
Goal #3(a): Leaburg Canal TBL & Strategic Assessment Update 
Ms. Krentz, Mr. Zinniker, and Mr. Somogye offered the Board an update and 
PowerPoint presentation on Goal #3(a): Leaburg Canal TBL and strategic assessment.   
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President Brown asked if EWEB was seeking a 20-year, or 40-year license for Leaburg. 
 
Mr. Zinniker replied EWEB was seeking a 40-year license. 
 
President Brown asked if the Walterville project was also included in the licensure 
sought by EWEB. 
 
Ms. Krentz said that was correct; Walterville and Leaburg were under the same license, 
although, staff had kept their analyses focused on Leaburg.  
 
Mr. Zinniker added that there would be separate but similar analyses done on the 
Walterville project. 
 
Ms. Krentz said there was a fair amount of uncertainty at this point, and that staff had 
made assumptions for this strategic assessment of Leaburg surrounding the length of 
the license term EWEB would be able to obtain under the return-to-service option, as 
that is a negotiated process with a number of stakeholders and regulatory agencies. 
 
Vice President Carlson posited that Walterville and Leaburg being dealt with together 
was a very large issue, and she appreciated staff shedding light on it. 
 
Commissioner McRae wondered if the Board would receive more information about the 
link between Walterville and Leaburg, and the implications of licensure, ahead of the 
October Board meeting. 
 
Mr. Zinniker said staff would explain some of the implications the Leaburg decision 
would have on Walterville. 
 
President Brown asked if the expense incurred with this project would jeopardize the 
utility’s bond rating or their debt service coverage. 
 
Ms. Hart said that any time EWEB borrows money, it affects their debt service 
coverage, but the EWEB Finance Department had spoken with financial consultants, 
who did not express concerns with EWEB borrowing on a non-revenue generating 
property. 
 
Mr. Lawson said that rates are driven by a number of things including EWEB’s need to 
generate revenue to maintain its debt service coverage requirements. 
 
Referring to the slide which showed the compounded rates and incremental funding, 
Commissioner Barofsky asked for clarification about the projected rate impacts.  
 
Mr. Lawson replied that the rates are compounded, and the 83 percent increase 
averaged over that period of time would be about 3.5 percent per year.  He added that 
EWEB’s normal capital projections aim to be in the three percent range, and the 
Leaburg alternatives would add on top of the aforementioned projections.   
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Commissioner Barofsky said it would be helpful to understand the industry’s regional 
projections for rate increases and how that compares to EWEB’s forecast. 
 
Mr. Lawson said staff could provide that information.  
 
President Brown said he would like an assessment and a recommendation from staff on 
Leaburg/Walterville, adding that it was very important for him that the utility continue to 
reflect community values. 
 
Commissioner Schlossberg offered that it really helped her to hear what staff thought of 
the process. 
 
Commissioner Barofsky agreed with President Brown regarding an assessment and 
recommendation(s) from staff, adding that it would be even better for him if the staff 
recommendations were ranked. 
 
Goal #5: Integrated Resource Planning Resource Profiles & Performance 
Ms. Capper, Mr. Bush, and Mr. Ulrich offered the Board a report and PowerPoint 
presentation on Goal #5: Integrated Resource Planning (IRP) Resource Profiles & 
Performance. 
 
Commissioner McRae said he believed a conservation potential assessment, and 
demand response potential would both be very valuable. 
 
Commissioner Schlossberg wondered if it were possible for the EWEB Board of 
Commissioners to meet its goal of 95% carbon-free electricity. 
 
Ms. Capper said staff would only bring things that met the 95% carbon-free criteria 
before the Board. 
 
President Brown said that nuclear power plants did not currently exist in the area, and 
would take a decade or maybe two, to come online; he wondered why EWEB was 
considering them as resources in the IRP. 
 
Ms. Capper said if there was a gap in EWEB’s resource portfolio, and if a nuclear 
module was the appropriate resource to fill that gap, they would go out and look at the 
options closely and determine if EWEB had existing transmission capability to bring it 
home.  
 
Mr. Lawson clarified that any resource identified in the IRP would be available in the 10-
year planning window. 
 
Commissioner Barofsky asked what exactly his role as an EWEB Commissioner was in 
the IRP. He felt EWEB staff was way more qualified to make these kinds of decisions 
than him personally. 
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Ms. Capper said EWEB staff would need the Board to give them a direction in which to 
concentrate their efforts. 
 
Commissioner Barofsky asked if there was any specific reason hydrogen generation 
would not be an available resource option for the next 10 years. He added there was a 
large storage potential for hydrogen as well. 
 
Mr. Ulrich said in the future, it was likely that hydrogen would be an emerging resource 
in the clean firm generation category. 
 
Locations for In-Person Customer Service & Payment Services 
Mr. Kelleher, Ms. Reel, and Ms. McElroy offered the Board a report and PowerPoint 
presentation on possible locations for an in-person customer and payment services 
center.  
 
Commissioner Schlossberg wondered how many EWEB customers paid in cash. 
 
Mr. Kelleher said that staff would get those answers and get back to the Board, but as 
far as he knew at the time, the number of EWEB customers paying cash was very 
small. 
 
Commissioner Schlossberg was concerned that if EWEB in-person locations did not 
accept cash, it would inconvenience the utility’s cash-paying customers. 
 
Mr. Kelleher said that was where the kiosk would come in. 
 
Ms. McElroy reported that EWEB received only approximately 10 cash payments per 
day on average, and the utility has only scheduled less than 20 appointments for in-
person cash payments so far this year. 
 
President Brown expressed concern over large amounts of downtime with the EWEB in-
person customer service staff. 
 
Mr. Kelleher said they would have their laptops with them, and they would also be 
fielding phone calls. 
 
President Brown pointed out that EWEB customer service had been doing this now 
without a location for two years, and he wondered what the drive was to reinstate in-
person customer service now. 
 
Mr. Kelleher clarified they were not hiring any new staff, that these customer service 
staff had been working at EWEB, and the Full-Time Equivalent for them was the same. 
He explained the new location was intended to replace Headquarters, where these 
customers have previously been served. He added that customers have expressed a 
desire for expanded service that would result in 75 visits per month.  
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In the context of selling the Headquarters property, President Brown posited staff should 
consider staying in the headquarters building, and renting space for in-person customer 
service if such an agreement could possibly help a non-profit organization in the event 
they wished to buy the building and space was available for a period of time. 
 
Vice President Carlson said that a central downtown location would be perfect, largely 
because of its proximity to the Lane Transit District’s (LTD) Eugene Station. She also 
asked if EWEB might be able to rent space at the Eugene Public Library for in-person 
customer service.  
 
Mr. Kelleher said they had not considered a customer service center inside the Eugene 
Library. 
 
Vice President Carlson referenced EWEB payments being accepted at Walmart, and 
she wondered if it was dedicated Walmart staff who would be handling EWEB 
payments, or if any Walmart staff person could take an EWEB payment. 
 
Ms. McElroy said it would be specifically the Walmart Customer Service employees 
behind the Customer Service desk, who would be handling EWEB bill payments. 
 
Commissioner McRae agreed with Vice President Carlson about the effectiveness of a 
central downtown location near the bus station. 
 
Commissioner Barofsky offered caution around public restrooms in the downtown core, 
saying they can be problematic if staff are not present to keep an eye on the facilities. 
He also suggested a partnership with the City of Eugene or Lane County, pointing out 
there was currently plenty of room in the Lane County Public Services building, since 
the City of Eugene had moved out of the building some time ago. 
 
Mr. Lawson reminded those present this discussion was to respond to a present need 
quickly, and broader, longer conversations would happen in the near future for a more 
permanent EWEB Customer Service site. 
 
Finally, President Brown affirmed that he and the Board were fine with the scoring 
criteria set forth in the presentation. 
 
Break 
President Brown called for a break at 7:48; the meeting reconvened at 7:58  
 
Potential Deed Restriction for EWEB Riverfront Property 
Mr. Lawson offered the Board a brief update on the potential deed restrictions for the 
EWEB riverfront property. 
 
President Brown asked those present their thoughts on adding a reversion clause to the 
sale of the riverfront property, which would allow EWEB to buy the property back from 
the original buyer, under a triggering event, such as if the buyer goes out of business. 
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Vice President Carlson was in favor of adding a first right of refusal; specifically, she 
mentioned deviations from the business’s proposed plan, or failed business venture as 
possible criteria for EWEB to buy the riverfront property back. She cautioned there 
would need to be parameters to distinguish what was considered a deviation from a 
proposed plan. She added that she was in favor of a reversion clause to the sale. 
 
Commissioner Schlossberg agreed with President Brown and Vice President Carlson, 
and asked for clarification on what would constitute a business deviating from their 
business plan.  
 
President Brown said it could be any number of things, but the Board would of course 
discuss those in more detail when the time arrived. He added that the Board would 
need to be careful when considering restrictions as that could impact a buyer’s ability to 
finance the property.  
 
Commissioner Barofsky said they should add a timeframe component to any deed 
restrictions the Board decided on, he specifically expressed concerns around deed 
restrictions pertaining to deviations from the business plan recognizing that situations 
could change with time. He also wondered if the utility would actually be in a position to 
buy the property back as per the reversion clause, and if so, what would the price look 
like. 
 
President Brown said he too took issue with how the Board would define a “deviation 
from the business plan” as part of a deed restriction. 
 
Commissioner McRae said he was not in favor of any deed restrictions to be imposed 
by EWEB, but he would like a first right of refusal on the property for 10 years. 
 
President Brown said he would agree to no deed restrictions and a 10-year first right of 
refusal. He noted that a first right of refusal would not obligate EWEB to purchase the 
property. 
 
Commissioner Barofsky offered the EWEB riverfront property was probably one of the 
highest-valued properties in the area, and the cost alone would discourage any 
businesses that might not align with community values. 
 
President Brown stated for the record his position was to not put any deed restrictions 
on the property, but to impose a 10-year right of first refusal in the event the building 
was to be sold to a third party. He polled the Board for consensus. 
 
Commissioner McRae agreed with President Brown’s proposal. 
 
Commissioner Schlossberg agreed with President Brown’s proposal. 
 
Commissioner Barofsky asked about the cost of buying the property back as part of the 
first right of refusal. 



   
 

EWEB Regular Session  
August 2, 2022 

 9 

 

 
President Brown said EWEB would get to match any offer on the property.  
 
In response to Commissioner Barofsky’s sentiments, President Brown clarified that a 
first right of refusal would be negotiable, if someone who wanted to buy the property 
balked at the 10-year first right of refusal, EWEB would have to drop it from the sale 
agreement. 
 
Mr. Lawson offered that a triggering event for a first right of refusal could include 
"flipping" the property, or a substantial failure to perform such as a deceptive deviation 
from the proposed future intended use.  
   
Vice President Carlson said that she would like some kind of deed restriction(s) in 
place, to ensure that the property was used in a way that would enrich the community, 
especially if EWEB accepted a lower priced offer in exchange for community benefits. 
She also expressed concern for the possibility the utility’s customer-owners would lose 
money on the sale if the buyer “flipped” the property for a higher sale price.  
 
President Brown suggested that adding some language to the sale that would hold any 
potential buyer to a standard agreed upon by the Board was a tool at the Board’s 
disposal, but he also suggested this not be mandated, and rather a negotiated 
stipulation of the sale agreement itself. 
 
Commissioner Schlossberg supported President Brown’s suggestion. 
 
President Brown clarified the Board would impose no deed restrictions or reversion 
clause on the sale of the riverfront property, but they would have the aforementioned 
language as a bargaining tool for the sale. 
 
Mr. Lawson said that was clear, and added that in future discussions the Board could 
talk about the mechanics of this matter and explore whether there are certain things, 
such as “flipping” that the Board may desire in a deed restriction with a timeline. 
 
Quarterly Operational & Strategic Goals Report for Q2 
Mr. Lawson offered the Board a quarterly operational and strategic goals report for Q2, 
with an accompanying PowerPoint presentation. 
 
Commissioner Barofsky wondered who would be initiating the upcoming Public 
Facilities Service Plan (PFSP) as it pertained to the second water treatment plant. 
 
Mr. Lawson said he would look into that and get back to Commissioner Barofsky, He 
said he did know it would be an effort involving multiple entities including the Cities of 
Eugene and Springfield and EWEB. 
 
Commissioner Schlossberg asked for clarification on what was meant by 50% of target 
in the customer programs for energy efficiency. 
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Mr. Lawson explained the target was in megawatt hours (MWh) saved, which were 
based on a first-year savings projection. He added that currently, the utility’s target was 
10,000 MWh per year. 
 
Correspondence & Board Agendas 
Mr. Lawson offered the Board a brief report on correspondence and future Board 
agendas.  
 
Vice President Carlson pointed out how the State Legislative updates given to the 
EWEB Board by Jason Heuser, are always on the December regular session Board 
meeting agenda; she said it made sense to have Mr. Heuser meet with the Board earlier 
in the year, so the EWEB Board could be proactive as far as end-of-year legislation in 
Salem. 
 
Mr. Lawson said he would like to talk to Vice President Carlson offline to determine 
what that might eventually look like. 
 
Commissioner Schlossberg asked if there was a Work Session scheduled for August. 
 
Mr. Lawson said no. 
 
Board Wrap-Up 
Commissioner Barofsky expressed deep appreciation for the hard, tireless work of the 
EWEB staff, and he added he was looking forward to the Board dinner next week. 
 
President Brown announced that he would be joining the December 2022 Board 
meeting remotely, as he will be on vacation. He also expressed concern about water 
quality in the McKenzie and the Willamette, and directed staff to not lose sight of that 
very important issue. 
 
 
President Brown adjourned the Regular Session at 8:39 p.m. 
 
 
Recorded by Rodney Cimburke 
 
 
 
 
 
__________________________________  ___________________________________ 
 Assistant Secretary                                       President 
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EWEB Board Consent Calendar Request 
For Contract Awards, Renewals, and Increases 
 
The Board is being asked to approve a new construction contract with H & J Construction, Inc. for the 
Construction and Installation of Water Main Pipe on the Lorane Highway. 
 
Board Meeting Date:        September 6, 2022  

Project Name/Contract #:    Lorane Highway Water Main Replacement / 22-140-PW  

Primary Contact:    Karen Kelley Ext. 7153 

 
Contract Amount: 
Original Contract Amount:   $948,000 

Additional $ Previously Approved:  $0 

Invoices over last approval:   $0 

Amount this Request:    $948,000 

Percentage over last approval:   NA 

Resulting Cumulative Total:   $948,000 

 
Contracting Method:     

Method of Solicitation:     Formal Invitation to Bid    

If applicable, basis for exemption:   NA 

Term of Agreement:    One-Time (Construction)    

Option to Renew?   No  

Approval for purchases “as needed”  

for the life of the Contract: Yes☐     No☒   

Proposals/Bids Received (Range):  3 ($947,525.00-$1,259,230.00)   

Selection Basis:                                Lowest Responsive and Responsible Bidder 

Narrative:     

 
Operational Requirement and Alignment with Strategic Plan 
EWEB proactively addresses the aging water distribution system by replacing aging water pipelines. The goal of this 
program is to reduce risks associated with water main breaks and increase the reliability and performance of the 
overall distribution system. In accordance with recommendations in the Water Master Plan, a risk model is used to 
prioritize and identify pipelines for replacement. In addition, new pipelines are installed to current standards using 
materials and methods designed to improve the resiliency of the water system. 
 
This project will replace approximately 4,200 lineal feet of existing 8-inch ductile Iron water pipeline constructed in 
the 1980’s with new 8-inch diameter restrained PVC pipe. The existing pipeline has been prioritized because the 
pipeline has experienced several leaks recently.  Analysis of the failed pipeline and soil analysis by a corrosion 
engineering consultant have led to the conclusion that soils in the area are corrosive and continued pipe failures of 
the ductile iron pipeline are likely. The pipe will be replaced with corrosion resistant PVC pipe which should ensure 
long term structural integrity in corrosive soil.  The new pipeline, services, and hydrants will be more resilient and 
require less maintenance. 
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Contracted Goods or Services 
If approved, H & J Construction, Inc. will provide construction services for the installation of approximately 4,225 
feet of 8-inch polyvinyl chloride water main pipe on Lorane Highway, from 2111 Lorane Hwy to the Lorane 
Hwy/Chambers St intersection to the Chambers St/Crest Drive intersection. This work will include, but is not limited 
to, water valves, fittings, connected water services, and fire hydrants replacement and installation. 
 
Purchasing Process 
In August 2022, in accordance with the public procurement rules, EWEB initiated an Invitation to Bid (ITB) using the 
Formal Invitation to Bid Process. The ITB was advertised on the State of Oregon bid site, OregonBuys, and the 
Portland Business Tribune. 
 
Three bids were received, and the lowest responsive and responsible bid was from H & J Construction, Inc. 

 
Bids Received  

Vendor Name City, State Offered Price Ranking (for RFPs) 
Jesse Rodriguez Construction, LLC Silverton, OR $1,173,350 NA 
Wildish Construction Co. Eugene, OR $1,259,230 NA 
H & J Construction, Inc. Eugene, OR $947,525 NA 

 
Prior Contract Activities 

EWEB 
Contract 

Project Name 
(Description) 

Board 
Approved Date 

Project Duration  
(Start to Close) 

Original 
Amount 

Final 
Amount 

Reason 
Code 

20-130 19th Ave Water Main 
Replacement 

7/7/2020 07/2020-12/2020 $323,825 $328,290 UC 

007-2019 Willamette Street Main 
Replacement: 23rd St 

04/04/2019 09/2019-03/2020 $900,000 $1,048,340 UC 

046-2018 Drain & Pond 
Improvements at 

Hayden Bridge Water 
Filtration Plant 

09/04/2018 09/2018-02/2019 $426,500 $505,262 UC 

Reason Code:  AM = Additional Materials, AW = Additional Work, EW= Emergency Work, SD = Staff Directed, UC = Unforeseen Conditions, Other 

 
 
ACTION REQUESTED: 

Management requests the Board approve a new construction contract with H & J Construction, Inc. for construction 
and installation of water main pipe on Lorane Highway. Approximately $3.6 million was planned for main 
replacements such as this contract in the 2022 Water Capital budget of $29 million.  Variances will be managed 
within the budget process and Board policy. 
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EWEB Board Consent Calendar Request 
For Contract Awards, Renewals, and Increases 
 
The Board is being asked to approve a new contract with Myers Power Products for a Control House at Currin 
Substation. 
 
Board Meeting Date:        September 6, 2022  

Project Name/Contract #:    Control House for Currin Substation / 22-124-G 

Primary Contact:    Karen Kelley Ext. 7153 

 
Contract Amount: 
Original Contract Amount:   $2,228,000 

Additional $ Previously Approved:  $0 

Invoices over last approval:   $0 

Amount this Request:    $2,228,000 

Percentage over last approval:   NA 

Resulting Cumulative Total:   $2,228,000 

 
Contracting Method:     

Method of Solicitation:     Formal Request for Proposals    

If applicable, basis for exemption:   NA  

Term of Agreement:    October 31, 2023 completion    

Option to Renew?   No   

Approval for purchases “as needed”  

for the life of the Contract: Yes☐     No☒   

Proposals/Bids Received (Range):  3 ($2.1M to $3.7M)    

Selection Basis:                                Highest Ranked Proposer 

Narrative:     

Operational Requirement and Alignment with Strategic Plan 
The rebuild of Currin Substation will include the replacement of the existing control house, medium voltage 
distribution equipment, and substation controls.  All this equipment is beyond its useful life and much of it is 
obsolete and no longer conforms to EWEB’s operational or design standards. 
 
Starting with Holden Creek Substation which was constructed in 2017-2018, EWEB began purchasing fully 
assembled manufactured buildings that are factory integrated with all the equipment listed above.  These 
buildings are energy efficient, fully assembled and tested at the manufacture location and greatly speed up EWEB 
field crew installation time.  
 
Contracted Goods or Services 
One time purchase of one (1) prefabricated control house with integrated medium voltage switchgear and 
substation control equipment.  This contract covers the design, fabrication, delivery, field assembly, and field 
testing of this building and the equipment enclosed.  No other services are included with this contract. 
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Purchasing Process 
In May 2022, staff issued a Request for Proposals (RFP) for a control house for Currin Substation. The solicitation 
was advertised on the State of Oregon’s public procurement site, OregonBuys. Three (3) proposals were received 
from Anixter/Wesco, States Manufacturing, and Myers Power Products. All were deemed responsive and 
responsible. Evaluation criteria and points were as follows: 
 

Minimum Qualifications    Pass/No Pass 
 
Compliance with EWEB’s Specifications   50 points 
Degree of Proposed Changes to Contract 10 points 
Client References    10 points 
Pricing      30 points 
Total      100 points 

 
The proposals were evaluated by an EWEB evaluation team including Engineering and Operations staff, and after 
evaluating the proposals based on the above criteria, Myers Power Products’ proposal earned the highest overall 
score and an Intent to Award was issued. This contractor is new to EWEB, so reference calls were made and 
feedback was very positive. An inspection was conducted at Myers’ factory, located in Southern California. The 
EWEB inspection team was very satisfied with the quality of operations viewed and the contract process has moved 
forward. The procurement process was a very positive experience and results appear to be economic, efficient, and 
in the best interest of EWEB’s customers. 

 
Bids Received 

Vendor Name City, State Offered Price Ranking (for RFPs) 
Myers Power Products Ontario, CA $2,227,767 1 
States Manufacturing Minneapolis, MN  $2,104,385 2 
Anixter/Wesco Portland, OR $3,747,195 3 

 
 
Prior Contract Activities 
New vendor 
 
ACTION REQUESTED: 

Management requests the Board approve a new contract with Myers Power Products, Inc. for a control house at 
Currin Substation.  Funds for this purchase are accounted for in the 2022 Electric Capital Improvement Plan of $55 
million, and 2023 Electric Capital Improvement Plan of $69 million.  The Currin Substation rebuild project is 
estimated to cost a total of $14.1 million, with spending occurring in 2022, 2023 and 2024.  Variances will be 
managed within the budget process and Board policy. 
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